

LARRY HOGAN GOVERNOR

COMMISSION MEMBERS:

JANET E. McHUGH, Chair BONNIE A KIRKLAND JAMES N. ROBEY, JR. CRAIG D. ROSWELL GENEAU M. THAMES

STATE ETHICS COMMISSION

45 CALVERT STREET, 3rd FLOOR ANNAPOLIS, MARYLAND 21401 410-260-7770 / 1-877-669-6085 FAX: 410-260-7746 JENNIFER K. ALLGAIR
Executive Director
WILLIAM J. COLQUHOUN
General Counsel
KATHERINE P. THOMPSON
Staff Counsel
ANA L. HENRY
Assistant General Counsel

August 26, 2022

Re: Required Amendments to Local Ethics Laws

Dear Municipal Official:

I am writing to notify your municipality that the requirements under the State Ethics Law are changing. House Bill 363 and House Bill 1058 were enacted during the 2021 General Assembly session, which made multiple modifications to the State Ethics Law, which will change the requirements for local government ethics laws. Those changes include new conflict of interest provisions and additional disclosures for State elected officials that local governments must incorporate into their ethics ordinances for their elected officials. The State Ethics Commission updated its local government regulations in COMAR 19A.04 to reflect the required changes. I have included an attachment describing the changes that need to be included in the new drafts of the ethics law, highlighting the additional provisions that must be included in a law to be compliant with State law. In addition, I have also included our new model laws with the changes highlighted.

As you are aware, counties and municipalities are required to adopt local ethics laws or ordinances that must include conflict of interest and financial disclosure provisions for local elected officials that are at least equivalent to the State's provisions; financial disclosure provisions for candidates for local elected office that are at least equivalent to State provisions; conflict of interest and financial disclosure provisions for local employees and appointed officials that are similar to State provisions; and local lobbying provisions that are substantially similar to State provisions. (SB315 – Chapter 277 of the Acts of 2010 and Subtitle 8 of Maryland Public Ethics Law).

Commission staff is available to provide guidance and assistance to your municipality as you work through updating your law to incorporate the new changes. Please do not hesitate to contact us should you have any questions regarding the new local government ethics law requirements. As a reminder, any and all future changes to the ethics ordinance must be submitted to the Commission for review and approval in compliance with Subtitle 8 of the Maryland Public Ethics Law and COMAR 19A.04.

Please also note that there were changes that were required as a result of legislation passed in the 2017 General Assembly Session (House Bill 879). If your municipality has not updated your ordinance to reflect those required modifications, please let me know and I will send you information regarding those changes.

Finally, Section §5-807(c) of the Public Ethics Law requires each local jurisdiction to file the Local Government Ethics Law Annual Certification by October 1 of each year. The certification form is attached to this email and may be returned electronically or by regular mail. Please contact our office if you have any questions regarding this matter.

Sincerely,

William J. Colquhoun

General Counsel

enc.